

MEMORANDUM

TO: Transportation Planning Board

FROM: Lyn Erickson, Plan Development and Coordination Program Director

SUBJECT: Public Comment for the October 2022 TPB Meeting

DATE: October 19, 2022

The Transportation Planning Board accepts public comment on a rolling basis. Comments can be submitted via email (tpbcomment), and phone. Comments are collected until noon on the Tuesday before the TPB meeting. These comments are compiled and shared with the board at the meeting the following day.

Between the September 2022 TPB meeting and noon on Tuesday, October 18, 2022, the TPB received two comments submitted via email with attached letters.

The comments are summarized below. All full comments are attached to this memo.

PUBLIC COMMENT

Arlene Montemarano – Letter via Email – October 3, 2022

Montemarano provided a copy of a letter co-signed by 41 members of the Maryland House of Delegates, 11 members of the Maryland Senate, 6 members of the Prince George's County Council, and 14 mayors of Prince George's County municipalities to the Baltimore District of the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers and the Maryland Department of the Environment Wetlands and Waterways Program. The letter urges the U.S. Army Corp of Engineers to deny permits related to the Joint Permit Application submitted by the Maryland Department of Transportation for the I-495 and I-270 Phase I South toll lanes. The full email and letter are attached.

Bill Pugh, Coalition for Smarter Growth -Letter via Email - October 18, 2022

Pugh provided a letter asking TPB to consider alternative scenario modeling and analysis for the latest Visualize 2045 update. The full email and letter are attached.

TPB Public Comment

From: Arlene Montemarano <mikarl@starpower.net>

Sent: Monday, October 3, 2022 9:54 PM

Subject: Toll Road Project: Maryland General Assembly Joint Permit Application **Attachments:** Maryland General Assembly Joint Permit Application Letter 9-29-22.pdf

Follow Up Flag: Follow up Flag Status: Completed

The attached letter was sent to the Army Corps of Engineers and the MD Dept. of the Environment, who are currently studying the project. They are deciding whether or not it merits having required permits being issued for it. Many thanks to the public servants who signed, standing with us in opposition to the widening.

Letters were also sent by 6 of the 11 members of the PG County Council and by 14 mayors of PG County municipalities.



THE MARYLAND GENERAL ASSEMBLY Annapolis, Maryland 21401

September 29, 2022

U.S. Army Corps of Engineers Baltimore District Attn: Mr. Nicholas Ozburn 2 Hopkins Plaza Baltimore, MD 21201 Maryland Dept. of the Environment Wetlands and Waterways Program Attn: Mr. Steve Hurt 1800 Washington Blvd., Suite 430 Baltimore, MD 21230-1708

Dear: Mr. Ozburn and Mr. Hurt:

As members of the Maryland General Assembly, we write with respect to the Joint Permit Application submitted by the Maryland Department of Transportation (MDOT) for the I-495 and I-270 Phase I South toll lanes. The notice soliciting comments states that a broad range of impacts and public interest factors would be considered, in addition to impacts to waterways and wetlands. While we have many concerns about this project and its impacts, below we highlight a few of the issues you should be aware of as you consider permits for this project.

Purpose and Need and Reasonable Alternatives

The Purpose and Need Statement for the toll lanes project was inappropriately circumscribed by including the need to "provide additional roadway travel choices" and the goal to "incorporate alternative funding sources to achieve financial viability." This need and goal precluded the possibility of addressing congestion through means other than adding lanes through a public-private partnership. Other reasonable means to address congestion and trip reliability would have fewer harmful impacts and have promoted the public interest. These include innovative congestion management, travel and demand management techniques, transit, flexible hours and telework, all of which were discussed in this project's environmental documents. The Supplemental Draft Environmental Impact Statement included the following statement on page 146 of Appendix B:

"Traffic flow theory and longstanding empirical data have established that when demand exceeds capacity and traffic operations are in unstable or saturated conditions, a small reduction in demand results in a disproportionate improvement in speeds. As such, strategies to marginally reduce single occupancy vehicle (SOV) demand during peak demand, via flexible work schedules, pricing or ridesharing (including express bus

service) are effective ways to address peak period congestion, conserve energy and reduce emissions."

Cumulative and Future Impacts

It is essential that the cumulative and future impacts of the full plan to add toll lanes to I-270 and I-495 be considered. The impacts are not just those specified in the Final Environmental Impact Statement (Final EIS), but also include impacts that will result from the completion of all phases of the toll lanes project. For now, MDOT is proceeding with Phase I South. But, in the future, MDOT intends to extend the toll lanes north to I-70 and from the I-270 spur through Prince George's County, as shown by the map on the opening page of MDOT's Op Lanes web site.

In fact, MDOT and the Virginia Department of Transportation (VDOT) are already cooperating on a <u>study</u> of the proposed I-495 Southside Express Lanes which would add toll lanes to I-495 from Springfield, Virginia, across the Woodrow Wilson Bridge to Maryland Route 210 in Prince George's County. This project would be managed by VDOT, yet includes the construction of lanes in Maryland. Rather than conducting a full EIS, Virginia plans to conduct a less comprehensive Environmental Assessment.

MDOT claims that it has eliminated impacts to parkland, streams, wetlands, forests and historic resources by paring the project down to the Phase I South limits. But the more extensive environmental impacts are not eliminated under MDOT's plans, they are simply postponed, and must be considered. Furthermore, the dramatic increase in impervious surface and reduction in tree canopy will exacerbate vulnerability to climate change and extreme weather events, such as storms and heat waves.

Water Quality Impacts

The construction of Phase I South toll lanes would cause significant degradation of water quality in Montgomery County in areas adjacent to the highways. However, the mitigation plan would allow mitigation at the broader HUC 8 watershed level, across all of the Middle Potomac-Catoctin watershed. As a result, impacts of the project could be offset by stream restoration as far away as Jefferson County, West Virginia or Clarke County, Virginia. The proposed suite of compensatory mitigation steps included in the plan relies heavily on the purchase of credits for the restoration of streams in Frederick County, providing no benefit to streams that will be degraded by the toll lanes. Similarly, the two in-county mitigation projects offered are the Cabin Branch Stream Restoration and Wetland Mitigation Site and the Unnamed Tributary to Great Seneca Creek Stream Restoration Site. Both are located in the Middle Potomac-Catoctin HUC 8 watershed, but not within the Cabin John watershed where the impacts would occur.

The higher cost of land and the amount of infrastructure present in watersheds adjacent to the highways may make the cost of restoration more expensive. But the concessionaire should be required to make investments to mitigate the flooding and degradation of water quality where it would occur.

For all these reasons, we urge the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers to deny these permits.

Sincerely,

Senator Joanne C. Benson, Chair of the Rules Committee

Senator Paul G. Pinsky, Chair of the Education, Health and Environmental Affairs Committee

Senate William C. Smith, Jr., Chair of the Judicial Proceedings Committee

Senator Ronald N. Young, Chair of the Executive Nominations Committee

Senator Pamela Beidle

Senator Jill Carter

Senator Ben Kramer

Senator Clarence Lam

Senator Susan C. Lee

Senator Jeff Waldstreicher

Senator Mary L. Washington

Delegate Kumar P. Barve, Chair of the Environment and Transportation Committee

Delegate Anne Healey, Chair of the Rules and Executive Nominations Committee

Delegate Joseline Pena-Melnyk, Chair of the Health and Government Operations Committee

Delegate Heather Bagnall

Delegate Regina T. Boyce

Delegate Benjamin Brooks

Delegate Jon S. Cardin

Delegate Alfred C. Carr, Jr.

Delegate Charlotte Crutchfield

Delegate Jessica Feldmark

Delegate Diana Fennell

Delegate Catherine Forbes

Delegate Julian Ivey

Delegate Steve Johnson

Delegate Ariana Kelly

Delegate Marc Korman

Delegate Cheryl S. Landis

Delegate Mary Lehman

Delegate Mary Ann Lisanti

Delegate Lesley J. Lopez

Delegate Sara Love

Delegate Eric Luedtke

Delegate Maggie McIntosh

Delegate Mike McKay

Delegate David Moon

Delegate Julie Palakovich Carr

Delegate Edith J. Patterson

Delegate Shane Pendergrass

Delegate Pamela E. Queen

Delegate Kirill Reznik

Delegate Sandy Rosenberg

Delegate Sheila Ruth

Delegate Jared Solomon

Delegate Dana Stein

Delegate Vaughn Stewart

Delegate Kriselda Valderrama

Delegate Alonzo T. Washington

Delegate Courtney Watson

Delegate Jheanelle K. Wilkins

Delegate Nicole A. Williams, Esq.

Delegate Karen Lewis Young

TPB Public Comment

From: Bill Pugh <bill@smartergrowth.net>
Sent: Tuesday, October 18, 2022 11:37 AM

To: TPBcomment

Cc: Lyn Erickson; Stewart Schwartz

Subject: Item 1 Virtual Comment Opportunity, and in-person attendance at Oct 19 mtg

Attachments: TPB board comment Oct 19 2022.pdf

Dear TPB staff,

Attached is a written comment for the TPB board's October meeting.

Please also note that I would like to speak in-person on behalf of CSG to give these remarks. Stewart Schwartz will be attending in person also.

Thanks,

Bill Pugh, AICP CTP | Senior Policy Fellow Coalition for Smarter Growth
www.smartergrowth.net | @betterDCregion
bill@smartergrowth.net
(202) 821-3226



MEMORANDUM

To: TPB Board members

From: Bill Pugh, Senior Policy Fellow

Date: October 18, 2022

Re: Visualize 2045 Update must model alternatives, consistent with TPB board direction

In 2021, the TPB voted nearly unanimously to do an early update of the Visualize 2045 plan so that it could model multiple Build scenarios and show in concrete terms what it means for the region to act on its policy goals for climate, land use and equity. This was critical to the agreement to proceed with the 2022 plan without major changes to remove projects, but it appears to be left out of the process proposed by staff in agenda item #10.

- 1) The Coalition for Smarter Growth asks for a true apples-to-apples modeling and comparison of multiple build scenarios using the regional travel model. This means alternative long-range plan packages and supportive transit-oriented land use and housing consistent with the 2021 TPB board resolution.
- 2) If a little more time is needed to accommodate developing and modeling alternatives in the Visualize 2045 schedule and providing accountability in the Zero-Based Budgeting process, then the Board can and should provide this.
- 3) Without this alternative Build scenario modeling and analysis and accountability for the Zero-Based Budgeting this early update will simply repeat the 2020-2022 process.

Your intent was to provide an apples-to-apples comparison of the proposed Visualize 2045 project list with a climate-friendly project list that also would address COG's adopted commitments to transit-oriented land use and housing goals and consider important transportation demand management strategies. Another literature review of past scenario studies does not provide that. Those past scenario studies, while valuable in many respects, used sketch models or layered additional projects on top of the long-range plan, and are not directly comparable to the Visualize 2045 plan and its modeling.

CSG appreciates the large amount of work that this update requires of TPB staff and member agency staff and the tight schedule to complete it all by the end of 2024. We see that there are requirements to update financial forecasts, demographic forecasts, and air quality models. However, if the process focuses on administrative requirements without also fulfilling the whole purpose the TPB board voted to do an early update, then it is wasting everyone's time and staff resources, and it doesn't get us closer to meeting critical 2030 sustainability and equity targets. We can develop a process that benefits all jurisdictions, the region, and future generations.

Thank you for your dedication to Greater Washington.

Adopted June 16, 2021 TPB Board Resolution for reference (see following page)

Adopted June 16, 2021 TPB Board Resolution

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED THAT: the National Capital Region Transportation Planning Board will initiate a full update to the Long-Range Transportation Plan upon completion and adoption of the Visualize 2045 Plan with a target completion date of 2024, and that—

- 1. The development of such plan will include the consideration of multiple build scenarios and an analysis of each scenario's impact on the region's adopted goals and targets, including reduction of greenhouse gas emissions;
- 2. The development of such plan will be based on the concept of 'zero-based budgeting' where all projects, including those currently included in the Plan, must be resubmitted for consideration in such Plan, provided that projects currently under construction or currently funded with federal, state, regional, local or private funds shall be exempt from such requirement; and,
- 3. TPB will use the above scenario analysis to inform the development of the 2024 and future updates of the Long-Range Transportation Plan.